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and good morning ladies and gentleman                                           
welcome to ask a theologian I'm                                                 
delighted that you are here today as we                                         
take your biblical theological and                                              
worldview questions and we're glad to                                           
have a live studio audience here with us                                        
in Studio B also known as the shed on                                           
top of the mountain and that is Mark and                                        
Mary from Tulsa Oklahoma and we are                                             
delighted that they are here with us                                            
today they have filled up the entire                                            
studio audience and still we are under                                          
mother superiors regulations for the                                            
state of New Mexico and very delighted                                          
that each one of you have joined us                                             
today and we are going to get right into                                        
your biblical theological and worldview                                         
questions and let me let you know also I                                        
don't have a copy of it with me here but                                        
I can show you a picture of it and that                                         
is our special for this week right here                                         
is the critical lexicon see if I can get                                        
a bigger picture up there for you will I                                        
can't the critical lexicon and                                                  
concordance to the English and Greek New                                        
Testament doesn't that sound like                                               
something you've just been staying up                                           
late at night wishing you could have a                                          
copy of wish I had mine here to show you                                        
it's at the studio a it's a big thick                                           
book like this here I think I can put a                                         
picture of the inside up a little bit                                           
there you go and it shows how you you                                           
look up these words in the English New                                          
Testament like the word hope for example                                        
in this example it gives the Greek word                                         
here it is Elpis and says hope and then                                         
gives you some definitions for it right                                         
here the expectation of something future                                        
a well-grounded expectation that goes on                                        
now after you see the definition then                                           
you can look and you see all the times                                          
that the English word hope is used in                                           
the New Testament so if                                                         
you for example were told suddenly as                                           
you came in in the morning                                                      
the pastor stumped his toe today and he                                         
is too in too much pain to teach and to                                         
preach and you are always to be ready                                           
with a word you say why no problem I                                            
bought the Bollinger lexicon on sale for                                        
30% off a dispensation of publishing and                                        
you can open up to hope and you say                                             
today we're just going to study all the                                         
times the word hope is used in the New                                          
Testament starting with Acts chapter 2                                          
verse 26 now because it was written a                                           



hundred years ago you'll have to learn                                          
your Roman numerals which is just an                                            
added benefit to the book twenty thirty                                         
percent off that makes it what thirty                                           
eight dollars and forty nine cents                                              
it's hardback it's used something you're                                        
gonna use forever and I think you will                                          
enjoy it now I might also say that                                              
sometimes take a word like love you take                                        
a word like love and it might be a gap a                                        
it might be phileo it might be arrows                                           
and so when you look up the English word                                        
love it's going to give you all of the                                          
choices there and then it is going to                                           
give you all of the times that love is                                          
used and tell you which underlying word                                         
is there so that you can say we want to                                         
study agape love and we're just going to                                        
pick those passages there it's really                                           
useful for those of you who love words                                          
and I know our audience loves words so                                          
so there we go                                                                  
Charles in Tulsa says mark and Mary                                             
saved them a seat you all have to get                                           
together there are Tulsa crew let's see                                         
let's go back to yesterday we had some                                          
questions we didn't get to for example                                          
Anthony our friend down in Corpus                                               
Christi is there a moral law for the                                            
grace age found in letters applicable to                                        
believers of this age or must it be                                             
imposed or implied by using instruction                                         
from another dispensation I'll give my                                          
view on this I'm sure that some may have                                        
a different view I think that                                                   
in this age in which we live there is                                           
not a a a set of instructions that says                                         
this is what a Christian does now in the                                        
age of the law of course you had a set                                          
of instructions this is what the Hebrew                                         
does this is what the Israeli does this                                         
is what someone under the covenants of                                          
God does or this is what someone under                                          
the law does and it was very detailed it                                        
was a kind of a checklist now we don't                                          
really have a place that we can go to                                           
look at that or even I would say a                                              
number of places that we could go we                                            
could pull some things together from                                            
even from Paul's writings and we could                                          
see things about being filled with the                                          
Holy Spirit and husbands love your wives                                        
and and flee also youthful lusts and we                                         
could pull some of that together but I                                          
think that we would be doing the wrong                                          
thing to replace one law with another                                           
law so I think that what happened prior                                         
to the law there were things that were                                          
immoral prior to the law and yet we                                             
called that age especially the first age                                        
after innocence we called it the age of                                         
conscience now I would argue that the                                           



age of conscience and one extent really                                         
went all the way up to the age of the                                           
law now we would certainly would divide                                         
it if we were rightly dividing the word                                         
of truth and working on that we would                                           
want to divide out the government and                                           
the promise age and whatnot but it was                                          
an age in which a person lived according                                        
to their conscience after Adam and Eve                                          
were cast out of the garden they had                                            
eaten of the tree of the knowledge of                                           
good and evil therefore they had the                                            
knowledge of good and evil and so they                                          
would make a decision based upon their                                          
conscience I really think that in this                                          
age in which we live                                                            
morality is based upon conscience what                                          
you and I ought to do is be good                                                
students of the word and taking the word                                        
and reading the word then we come and we                                        
know the character of God and so we                                             
determined by the character of God what                                         
is it that honors him and what is it                                            
that dishonor Sam                                                               
and then we do the things that honor him                                        
and we don't do the things that dishonor                                        
him so I don't think into to go                                                 
specifically to your question is there a                                        
moral law for the grace age found and                                           
letters applicable to believers of this                                         
age I don't think so so I go to the                                             
second part of your question or must it                                         
be imposed or implied implied is                                                
probably a better word there by using                                           
instruction from another dispensation                                           
now you know we often say that the                                              
doctrine of Christian living has to come                                        
from save the pauline letters it has to                                         
come from our dispensation it has to                                            
come from a teaching in which there is a                                        
a a doctrinal teaching for Christian                                            
living now that does require a little                                           
bit of footnote because there are some                                          
things like for example that come                                               
knowing the character of God that come                                          
from just a full understanding of the                                           
Word of God and when you have a full                                            
understanding of the Word of God you                                            
know what God is like you know the                                              
character of God you know the things                                            
that are against God and so you're able                                         
to come with that knowledge of the Word                                         
of God and say even though I can't find                                         
a chapter in verse in say Pauline                                               
writings that say you know do not do                                            
this or do that I can still come and I                                          
can determine what what the behavior                                            
what my behavior ought to be excellent                                          
so so yeah implied from another                                                 
dispensation I don't have a problem with                                        
implied from another dispensation I do                                          
have a problem with imposed from another                                        



dispensation if if it's if if someone is                                        
holding us to something because it was                                          
expressly stated back in the Book of                                            
Leviticus I think that is wrongly                                               
applying the word of truth which is what                                        
happens when you wrongly divide the word                                        
of truth and of course we rightly divide                                        
the word of truth Thank You Anthony I                                           
appreciate that the quadfather good to                                          
see you down in Southern California                                             
what are your thoughts on America being                                         
the new Babylon my thoughts are that                                            
America is not the new Babylon way I do                                         
believe there's going to be a new                                               
Babylon I believe there's a future                                              
Babylon and I believe there is a a                                              
physical Babylon I think it's going to                                          
be oh let's say somewhere in this                                               
vicinity of Babylon and that obviously                                          
is in modern-day Iraq when you read                                             
Revelation chapter 17 and 18 there is                                           
the destruction of Babylon if you read                                          
literally like I do then that requires                                          
that there be a place called Babylon and                                        
that that Babylon has to obviously                                              
physically exist now also if you read                                           
the Bible literally I don't I don't find                                        
anything about Babylon that I can                                               
spiritual eyes that and you know a                                              
spiritual Jerusalem a spiritual Babylon                                         
and maybe a spiritual Antioch and let's                                         
put a spiritual Damascus in there as                                            
well and I I'm not saying that so what                                          
gives the authority to say America is                                           
the new Babylon instead of let's say the                                        
United Kingdom is the new Babylon or the                                        
you know Dubai is the new Babylon you                                           
can come up with any number of things to                                        
Tel Aviv there's the new Babylon because                                        
there's so much sin and sensuality that                                         
takes place in Tel Aviv it must be Tel                                          
Aviv is the new Babylon when you start                                          
making stuff up you can make a very good                                        
logical case for the things that you                                            
made up but in the end you made them up                                         
so why not go with Babylon is Babylon I                                         
even take this when Peter talks about                                           
what the churches of Babylon are the                                            
believers of Babylon and forgotten the                                          
exact phrase I think that he's talking                                          
about Babylon because Babylon was a real                                        
city fan and real people lived in that                                          
real city and honestly have down through                                        
the ages even today people live in and                                          
around the ancient Babylon                                                      
so I don't see any reason why not to                                            
just do it as that by the way if you go                                         
to our dispensational publishing website                                        
and just click that little search art                                           
icon I would say that you should put in                                         
future Babylon and just let the let it                                          
search for you there and there's a                                              



couple there's a little article about it                                        
right here but right there future                                               
Babylon click it and here are the                                               
biblical arguments for the rebuilding of                                        
Babylon and you can get this book I                                             
think by the way I think that was the                                           
second book that dispensational                                                 
publishing put out and oh look they're                                          
ordered today read today and it'll be                                           
shipped today I mean what a bargain for                                         
$12.99 and you can get the $38 special                                          
on the lexicon and you know while you're                                        
at it since you're already two free                                             
shipping you just as well go ahead and                                          
add a couple of things like just today                                          
we put up this one right here the Israel                                        
of God by our friend drew Elrod and that                                        
one won't ship today because it isn't                                           
it's at the printer now it'll come                                              
approximately June 1st just a little                                            
pocket-sized booklet that you can read                                          
on Galatians chapter 6 verse 16 the                                             
Israel of God how's that for a sales                                            
pitch so American the new Babylon I I                                           
think it's eisegesis I think that                                               
America close as you can get for America                                        
and prophecy is it's one of the nation's                                        
and the the Bible in in a real sense at                                         
least from Genesis chapter 11 onward is                                         
the tale of two cities and it is                                                
Jerusalem versus Babylon and are we                                             
going to do it God's Way or are we going                                        
to do it man's way and Jerusalem always                                         
a real city Babylon always a real City I                                        
think we have to take it there I think                                          
one of those slippery slopes you get on                                         
when you begin to say America is the new                                        
Babylon is that you you begin to                                                
question whether the original Babel or                                          
Babylon was even a real place maybe it                                          
was indicative just of sin and decadence                                        
and things just begin to fall apart as                                          
you begin to mix things up and that's                                           
the way the cookie crumbles Charles in                                          
Tulsa my old southern baptists learning                                         
was God has a start and an end date for                                         
each individual's salvation jesus said                                          
today is the time for salvation after                                           
specific number of times does the holy                                          
spirit stop drawing it takes a long time                                        
to get rid of some of that old Southern                                         
Baptist learning doesn't it                                                     
and whether it's old Southern Baptists                                          
learning or old Bible Church learning or                                        
old Evangelical Free learning or old GA                                         
RBC learning or old independent                                                 
fundamentalist Babbitt whatever it is                                           
that old learning sticks in hard now                                            
Southern Baptist and I would say a                                              
typical evangelical position was that                                           
God has numbered our days and therefore                                         
he knows the time were born he knows the                                        



time we're going to die it is appointed                                         
it is already written in the book and                                           
there's nothing that can be done to                                             
change the date of our birth or the date                                        
of our death and then many would go                                             
forward also to say and the date of our                                         
salvation because we were chosen before                                         
the foundation of the world and it was                                          
appointed that on May the 20th 2020 that                                        
you were to be saved and you were to you                                        
know walk the aisle that Sunday at your                                         
church and all those kind of things that                                        
it was all appointed now that is in in                                          
the old-style Southern Baptists it was                                          
just a I would say a latent under under                                         
the surface Calvinism but it's Calvinism                                        
now now and today seven Baptist churches                                        
that's right at the top                                                         
the Cuba Calvinism is right there it                                            
used to be much more hidden but even the                                        
fact of our life that our days are                                              
numbered I have one point and I'll have                                         
to think through this to remember when                                          
it actually is there when I did this I                                          
went through some of those passages of                                          
Scripture which appear to say that our                                          
the the days of our life are numbered on                                        
a calendar and so remember the old days                                         
I suppose they still do it in some small                                        
settings small country settings but when                                        
I started preaching it was very common                                          
every funeral that would give me the the                                        
the pastor's obituary and I would say                                           
you know so-and-so lived                                                        
seventy-nine years two months and 22                                            
days and every funeral that you knew                                            
exactly to the day how long that                                                
individual had lived now that's kind of                                         
dropped out some in modern funerals                                             
along with a bunch of other stuff we can                                        
talk about funeral some day in which I                                          
think modern funerals are absolutely                                            
lousy and of no service to anyone but                                           
that's just my opinion as an old man but                                        
that that perhaps was built from this                                           
idea that here was his allotment that                                           
God gave to him and he could not have                                           
lived a day longer could not have lived                                         
today shorter I think when you go                                               
through those passages and you find that                                        
they don't really say what we said they                                         
said that you could certainly draw that                                         
implication but you are having to take                                          
it and apply your understanding of a                                            
passage it's an interpretive issue the                                          
passage doesn't really say that and                                             
therefore you're not required to come to                                        
that conclusion I happen to think that                                          
our days start when mom and dad have a                                          
very good evening and our days end when                                         
whatever we die of old age we die of                                            
coronavirus we die of car wreck we die                                          



of whatever it is or we're raptured out                                         
of here                                                                         
and those are not predetermined days and                                        
nor is the day of our salvation so                                              
coming back to the second part of your                                          
question them then after a specific                                             
number of times does the Holy Spirit                                            
stop drawing I I think this also gets                                           
into some of that old Southern Baptist                                          
teaching in some of the Calvinism that's                                        
latent in there that a person could not                                         
this is the Calvinist teaching really a                                         
person could not accept the gospel of                                           
Jesus Christ if the Holy Spirit was not                                         
drawing them now I would go with Romans                                         
chapter 1 verse 16 which you may                                                
remember says see if I'm pull it up here                                        
for you and they're familiar passage of                                         
scripture up in the right corner of your                                        
screen for I am not ashamed of the                                              
gospel of Christ for it what's it the                                           
holy spirit no what's it it's the                                               
preacher obviously no what's it it is                                           
the gospel of Jesus Christ is the power                                         
of God unto salvation for everyone who                                          
believeth to the Jew first and also to                                          
the Greek so the gospel in and of itself                                        
when the gospel is properly proclaimed                                          
it has embedded within it the power of                                          
God unto salvation so with a gospel                                             
presentation anyone can receive the gift                                        
of eternal life now let me say this in a                                        
way there's a little bit shocking even                                          
if the Holy Spirit is not working on                                            
that person's life even if the Holy                                             
Spirit is not opening their mind and                                            
shedding light and illumining their soul                                        
they can accept Jesus Christ because the                                        
that the what                                                                   
those scriptures say by the way about                                           
the Spirit is that the person has to be                                         
spiritually minded and so if you begin                                          
to say to them hey God created man and                                          
man became separated from God if they're                                        
not spiritually minded they've already                                          
tuned you out so they're not even going                                         
to hear the gospel because those are                                            
spiritual things God created man if if                                          
they can't get past that point there's                                          
no there's no point in sharing the                                              
gospel man rebelled against God and                                             
ended up with a separation that's a                                             
spiritual concept now it does not take                                          
the illumination of the Holy Spirit to                                          
get that it takes the communication of                                          
either the Word of God or a preacher or                                         
your mother or your Sunday school                                               
teacher it takes the communication of                                           
that and to build that now again if they                                        
are a materialist that is matter it has                                         
always existed and we came from matter                                          
and it was this big boom that took place                                        



a long time ago then as soon as you                                             
begin a gospel presentation let me tell                                         
you what God stopped their time out I                                           
don't believe in God okay we just as                                            
well leave it right there because the                                           
rest of the story hinges on there is God                                        
so this idea that this idea that the                                            
spirit has to come in and illumine us                                           
that he has to give us some secret you                                          
know secret key and code and password in                                        
order that when we put that in all of a                                         
sudden I realized oh God created man and                                        
man why didn't you tell me I didn't                                             
realize this now III think it's a                                               
doctrine built upon Calvinist teaching                                          
and Calvinist teaching is a doctrine                                            
built upon man's thinking not from the                                          
pages of Scripture so then you come back                                        
to that question as I'm going to                                                
question the Assumption there after a                                           
specific number of times does the Holy                                          
Spirit stop drawing no after a specific                                         
number of times the witness may stop                                            
witnessing the you know I may get fed up                                        
or you may get fed up                                                           
and there may come a time when the                                              
witness says I've already told you this                                         
52 times I I don't know what else to do                                         
so I'm just going to leave it with you                                          
here it is in written form take it and                                          
work with it and I'll be your friend and                                        
we'll go to lunch together and you'll                                           
bye                                                                             
and it'll be a bacon cheese burger with                                         
green chili and you know I love you and                                         
and I'm gonna pray that someday you will                                        
be spiritual minded and when you are                                            
here I am that may happen or for that                                           
matter I may just get totally upset and                                         
say I don't want to see you ever again                                          
who knows what's gonna happen but you                                           
know does the Holy Spirit give you you                                          
know 12 times or 18 times or 36 times or                                        
you know 150 times I don't think so                                             
you know we sing that song sometimes in                                         
their old southern baptists ways time                                           
after time he is waited before and now                                          
he is waiting again that old southern                                           
baptists song sort of gives the idea                                            
that hey no it's you you you've left him                                        
waiting a lot of times and shame on you                                         
but he's waiting still and the Savior is                                        
waiting to enter your heart why don't                                           
you let him come in and you know other                                          
songs I don't know seems now some soul                                          
to say go spirit go thy way on me some                                          
more convenient day I'll call remember                                          
that old song you got to be really old                                          
to remember that old song mark and Mary                                         
don't remember that old song but                                                
nonetheless I think that in that old                                            
Southern Baptist teaching and really I                                          



might just say conservative evangelical                                         
teaching lots of things just thrown in                                          
there and built on that okay from Tony                                          
and Nebraska                                                                    
did you hear MacArthur is translating                                           
his own Bible the legacy standard ver                                           
seems his own interpretive decisions                                            
will make it into the text I I think I'm                                        
gonna say something odd here I think                                            
that it's dangerous for a theologian                                            
which MacArthur is I disagree with some                                         
of his theology but as dangerous for a                                          
theologian to translate the scripture I                                         
would rather have a linguist                                                    
translate the scripture somebody who                                            
really is going to look into this is                                            
what the grammar says this is what the                                          
word means a linguist who is brilliant                                          
enough to say I know this particular                                            
Greek word it was used                                                          
you know 72 times in the New Testament                                          
and I can see how it was used it was                                            
used 150 times in ancient Greek                                                 
literature and I can see how they used                                          
it there I'm an expert on this word I                                           
don't have a clue about your theology                                           
but I know what this word says I'd                                              
rather have that guy translating and                                            
because nobody's that brilliant I would                                         
rather have 50 or 60 or 70 of that guy                                          
all gathered in a room doing the work of                                        
of translation and interpretation and                                           
then might I add that this process has                                          
been done so many times that can you                                            
really add anything to new to it you                                            
know how many how many ways are there to                                        
translate a sentence accurately and so                                          
is there a need for the legacy standard                                         
version with a little bit of honesty                                            
here I would say the only need for the                                          
legacy standard version is that it'll be                                        
a big moneymaker for MacArthur's                                                
ministry is it going to be more accurate                                        
than the English standard version which                                         
of course has just recently been revised                                        
which itself was a revision of the                                              
Revised Standard Version but you can't                                          
talk about the revised revised revised                                          
standard version because that would not                                         
be the clear use of the word standard so                                        
here is the legacy standard version                                             
whose legacy is that the standard of                                            
even even if the get go they get                                                
inaccurate in the use of words it's not                                         
it's not a standard for anybody I think                                         
you would have to be I don't know a                                             
hundred years before it had you got to                                          
sell at least a copy before it's                                                
anybody's standard right so if you're                                           
going to mess up in the title and use a                                         
word that is not the most accurate word                                         
I personally say why do it honestly at                                          



least the King James Version is honestly                                        
titled right King the King paid for it                                          
he said do it he said here's fifteen                                            
rules you set what was it 72 people                                             
something like that go do it                                                    
do it according to these fifteen rules                                          
have at it                                                                      
and it was called the King James Version                                        
sometimes the authorized version because                                        
it was authorized by a fellow named King                                        
James okay that is it is so much again                                          
is this legacy standard version which                                           
has no legacy and is not anybody                                                
standard it's a version I do rare thing                                         
he call it the John McArthur version and                                        
honestly maybe if he called it the John                                         
McArthur version maybe I'd buy it and                                           
look at it you know that sometimes is we                                        
look at my scripture here on the on the                                         
screen I have the Youngs literal                                                
translation okay it was a it was by a                                           
fellow named Jung who did a literal                                             
translation I look at it sometimes                                              
why because Jung was a pretty good                                              
linguist and I want to look back and I                                          
want to say okay how would he have done                                         
it or if it's not Jung's I go over here                                         
here's the Darby translation it's called                                        
the Darby translation because it was                                            
translated by a guy named                                                       
Darby even Darby himself said who was a                                         
brilliant linguist by the way he knew                                           
like eight or ten languages he                                                  
translated the Bible into five or six                                           
languages that's smarter than me and so                                         
sometimes I when I get stuck on a word I                                        
want to say hey I want to see what a                                            
smart guy said about it and so I'll go                                          
to Young's or I'll go to Darby and you                                          
know see what they did I'll look at at                                          
the bullinger notes as I often do there                                         
on the left side of the screen                                                  
and you know I want to see okay here it                                         
talks about overcometh and he tells me                                          
some of those textual variances that are                                        
here here's one where he uses a Greek                                           
word the first of seven occurrences in                                          
Revelation garments okay so I learned a                                         
little bit by looking at at that so if                                          
it's if it's the John MacArthur                                                 
translation and I can look to see I                                             
wonder how John MacArthur translated                                            
this if I you know had interest in                                              
seeing or I was stuck on something I                                            
needed to know okay that's fine and I                                           
would if I were doing that I would do it                                        
both like Darby and Young's did both of                                         
them said these are not Bibles to be                                            
used in the public worship of the church                                        
these are Bibles that our study                                                 
supplements you use your Bible which is                                         
prepared for the public reading of the                                          



scripture use that Darby translation and                                        
Young's translation there they're lousy                                         
reading do you know that one of the                                             
things about the King James it it it                                            
literally was created for the public                                            
reading of Scripture this was in a day                                          
when you know people didn't carry their                                         
nice leather-bound Bible around with                                            
them and if it one of the purposes is it                                        
has to be readable out loud in fact                                             
getting off your subject in a moment                                            
I'll probably come back and close that                                          
his comments um in a minute but I ran                                           
across a little discussion on social                                            
media the other day someone said I like                                         
the accuracy of the King James but I'm                                          
really struggling reading it what what                                          
what anybody have any suggestions and I                                         
chimed in and my suggestion was read it                                         
out loud                                                                        
I said once you get into the the rhythm                                         
the cadence of the King James then it                                           
begins to make wonderful sense so just                                          
read it out loud and several commented                                          
and they were exactly right that it was                                         
created to be read out loud so sometimes                                        
if you're reading it silently if you're                                         
not used to voicing it it's not there                                           
and furthermore I can tell you that I                                           
don't know how I got away from this                                             
subject but this is my program so I can                                         
do whatever I want and I often do I                                             
never stick with the subject do I when I                                        
am editing a book for dispensational                                            
publishing I don't edit all the books                                           
cuz I'm not that great of an editor but                                         
when I do the editing I almost always                                           
read it out loud                                                                
because when I hear a mistake I can spot                                        
it and it's the same I think there's                                            
really tremendous value in reading it I                                         
do sometimes find myself I've studied a                                         
scripture like tonight it's Wednesday so                                        
I'll teach John the the fourth chapter                                          
tonight I think we're starting in the                                           
21st verse it'll be absolutely fabulous                                         
you should join us in person or online                                          
and sometimes because I'm sitting here                                          
in the shed doing the study or down at                                          
the studio doing the study and I don't                                          
voice it out loud and then I get to the                                         
pulpit and I start reading it you all                                           
have seen this some times and I can't                                           
read it did I stumble all over those                                            
words I mean I can tell you what the                                            
Greek is I can tell you what part of                                            
speech it is I can tell you all the                                             
cross references to it but I can't read                                         
the silly thing well it's I think the                                           
Bible is good to read out loud and often                                        
when you read it out loud                                                       
you even gain a little extra sense and                                          



furthermore the people around you need                                          
to hear it anyway so you know go to                                             
Starbucks and just sit there the word of                                        
the preacher the son of David King of                                           
Jerusalem and put out preacher voice on                                         
it'll help                                                                      
vanity of vanities saith the preacher                                           
vanity of vanities all is that it'll                                            
really add to your Starbucks experience                                         
in a special way especially if you do it                                        
with a mask on now MacArthur translating                                        
his own Bible legacy standard version I                                         
think you're right his own his his                                              
interpretive decisions will make it into                                        
the text interpretive decisions belong                                          
in commentaries not in the text I want                                          
to text this is one of the reasons I                                            
like the King James it it went farther                                          
than any other translation in not                                               
putting interpretive decisions into the                                         
text and as much as possible when it did                                        
put them into the text it alerted you it                                        
lets you know that they were put into                                           
the text so I would III I think it's a                                          
moneymaker kind of fun to do I suppose                                          
you know if your MacArthur to translate                                         
your own work but again call it the John                                        
MacArthur version okay a question from                                          
Dan who must be from Arizona with a                                             
question like this this is the New                                              
Jerusalem habit op or is it open into                                           
outer space the the New Jerusalem has                                           
measurements and those let's see those                                          
measurements speak a bit as I I think                                           
actually the the answer is not known I                                          
was looking for the it's in the                                                 
twenty-first chapter of the book of                                             
Revelation here we go about verse 16                                            
here the city lieth Foursquare and the                                          
lean                                                                            
is as large as the breath I measured the                                        
city with read 12,000 furlongs the                                              
length and the breadth and the height of                                        
it are equal now we know the length we                                          
know the width and we know the height                                           
the question is it a square cube or is                                          
that a pyramid you you can get either                                           
one out of that if it's a pyramid then                                          
it's got a it's as clearly closed and                                           
you would measure from the center of the                                        
four square up and and then it would                                            
have a top if it is a cube then                                                 
obviously only if it has a top would it                                         
have a top even let's let's call it a                                           
pyramid for a moment as a pyramid the                                           
measurements up there it must have its                                          
own atmosphere otherwise you can't                                              
measure height I mean there's got to be                                         
something up there that's measurable and                                        
so it could be that you there's not                                             
actually a wall but there is the                                                
atmosphere that goes that the changes in                                        



some sense may be you know a perfect                                            
barometric chamber or whatever the New                                          
Jerusalem might be this is certainly                                            
where the the The Tree of Life let's see                                        
where is that just go down to verse 23                                          
here the city had no need of Sun neither                                        
moon to shine in it the glory of the                                            
Lord did lighten it the lamb is the                                             
light thereof and the nations of them                                           
which are saved shall walk in the light                                         
of it and the kings of the earth do                                             
bring their glory into it and I was                                             
looking for the actually that that that                                         
one is applicable but I was also looking                                        
for the trees on either side of the                                             
river that are of course within it and                                          
these trees are                                                                 
you know for the healing of the nation's                                        
so you you possibly could argue that in                                         
the age of the millennium that the life                                         
source if you will is this new city and                                         
that it is the place with the perfect                                           
barometric pressure the perfect                                                 
temperature the perfect climate the                                             
perfect everything and this is where the                                        
nation's come in for the healing of the                                         
nation's all things that are provided in                                        
that way now if there's no need for                                             
light within it does that require then a                                        
wall because light tends to go wherever                                         
it wants to go so if it doesn't have a                                          
wall would that mean that everything's                                          
lit up or would that just mean there's a                                        
glow or would that what I think that                                            
probably I don't know these things but                                          
probably it's scientifically possible                                           
that there is an invisible barrier that                                         
stops light from going maybe a change of                                        
atmosphere light is after all a                                                 
reflection isn't it and so if there's                                           
nothing on the other side for it to                                             
reflect upon then it's dark and this is                                         
why outer space you know when we see the                                        
pictures of it it's always dark except                                          
for there's the guy's hand and which is                                         
light there's not the things the dust                                           
particles whatever it is to reflect so                                          
how's that for rambling on I don't know                                         
the answer I'm I would say that because                                         
it's measurable because there appears to                                        
be light within not necessarily without                                         
it                                                                              
looks to me like we've got a top whether                                        
it is pyramid-shaped                                                            
or not in verse 16 let's go back to that                                        
word demon brings it up again the city                                          
the word here let's just pull up that                                           
the question would be so it has four                                            
corners that gamos Argonia is the word                                          
for corner tetra four of course the                                             
question would be is that just talking                                          
about the bottom four it lies at                                                



Foursquare                                                                      
let's see what that lieth there is and                                          
pull that up for I'm looking at the                                             
Greek here at verse sixteen let me bring                                        
that to the top of your screen and make                                         
it real big for old people like me the                                          
kick kicked hi Kate I this word believe                                         
it or not we get the word cemetery from                                         
Kate I and I think that might lead us to                                        
say it's the bottom portion that lies                                           
Foursquare doesn't necessarily again                                            
talk about the top portion whether it                                           
rises Foursquare or it just lies                                                
Foursquare like you lie in the cemetery                                         
quite silently some day                                                         
it does have doors on the sides which                                           
almost makes you think you know that                                            
goes straight up however I might say if                                         
you're going 1,400 miles up I don't know                                        
how strong that angle is somebody could                                         
do the math and see would it be terribly                                        
unusual to have a 1400 mile line that                                           
met two in 1400 how much of an angle                                            
that's gonna be would that be weird for                                         
the gates the gigs don't seem to be                                             
weird the gate seemed to be standing up                                         
what not so if you call it a cube I                                             
think probably some sort of top of                                              
why's what's what's the point of                                                
measuring the height so good question                                           
I tell you what someday I will give you                                         
a definitive answer but not today when I                                        
get there I'll give you a definitive                                            
answer so stay tuned for for that one                                           
and if you're just joining us thanks for                                        
joining us for ask the theologian we                                            
appreciate that very much                                                       
and I do just want to remind you because                                        
this is Wednesday that we've got the                                            
midweek special there it is go straight                                         
to of Samata clicked to long if you go                                          
straight to a dispensational publishing                                         
there we go                                                                     
and bring up that weekly special you can                                        
click right there on the critical                                               
concordance a critical lexicon and                                              
concordance to the English Greek and New                                        
Testament even if you never open it if                                          
you just set it on your desk people will                                        
think you are unbelievably smart and                                            
theological so that's a bargain for 38                                          
dollars and 49 cents for people to think                                        
that I doubt you could spend 38 bucks                                           
and get that otherwise plus you'll be                                           
able to do lots of good studies if I had                                        
mine right here along with my glasses                                           
because it's kind of a small print book                                         
I would look up the word Foursquare and                                         
see what he has to say about Foursquare                                         
and that is my standard answer it's the                                         
standard answer it's the one that                                               
everybody has accepted it is the                                                



standard right remember those of you who                                        
are Baptist remember the newspaper out                                          
of Texas the Baptist standard there it                                          
was if if they said it it was the                                               
jump to Jim's question out of order                                             
because it's somewhat related here maybe                                        
I'm going to I can't make my oops Nathan                                        
I've messed things up he loves it when I                                        
here we here we go I'll bring this up                                           
okay I did it I do you have won the                                             
prize what do you think about Larkins                                           
article on the Great Pyramid so I have                                          
that whole a little conversation with                                           
myself was about Jim's question was out                                         
of order but it kind of related so I'm                                          
bringing it up                                                                  
Clarence Larkin on the greatest book of                                         
dispensational truth ever written as was                                        
named by Clarence Larkin actually he                                            
didn't call it the greatest book on                                             
dispensational truth ever written he                                            
just called it dispensational truth and                                         
later it got on the title the greatest                                          
book on dispensational truth ever                                               
written I I haven't written mine yet but                                        
he has some very interesting stuff about                                        
the pyramids is he right I'm not totally                                        
sure I'm actually slowly doing a study                                          
of the pyramids myself I don't know if                                          
he's right but he has a compelling                                              
argument I would say at least enough so                                         
that I don't think you can go to the                                            
pyramids and say these were just great                                          
big triangles or you know quadrilateral                                         
pyramids they were just great big                                               
pyramids built a long time ago they were                                        
certainly built in such a way that                                              
whoever built them knew all about the                                           
curvature of the earth they knew all                                            
about the angles of the Sun there are so                                        
many fingerprints of intelligence on                                            
that thing on those things and even the                                         
Sphinx out side of it that I think they                                         
are just filled with communication about                                        
spiritual things now I don't know                                               
necessarily that they they were built by                                        
that you know god-fearers or Christians                                         
or but they were they were built by                                             
people who understood that there is a                                           
mathematical precision to our world                                             
that few people today understand and                                            
they're worthy of study and a hundred                                           
years ago people were studying that kind                                        
of stuff and the Clarence Larkins books                                         
I don't I don't sell the book I suppose                                         
that someday I might and I should the                                           
Larkin family estate has the rights to                                          
the book and they are they don't sell                                           
the book wholesale so it would it would                                         
either cost you extra money or cost me                                          
extra money to sell it and there have                                           
been some that have republished but in                                          



honor of the Larkin family I just let                                           
them sell it but it's a good book if you                                        
don't have it out there at Clarence                                             
Larkin dispensational truth and so Jim's                                        
been there excellent I haven't but I you                                        
know I think that the world is opening                                          
up in such a ways that I think I'll be                                          
able to I missed the Egypt you know                                             
because we had the Arab Spring remember                                         
how wonderful that was Obama brought it                                         
on the world and it just utterly                                                
transformed the Arab world now it's full                                        
of freedom and liberty and kindness and                                         
goodness I mean just a whole different                                          
world right whoever says that's been                                            
smoking something but good stuff on                                             
there I think okay back back getting in                                         
order back on the questions here Dan                                            
says I noticed that Paul in Ephesians                                           
and John in Revelation used the timeline                                        
of past present and future as opposed to                                        
our usage of past present and excuse me                                         
I've read that wrong use the timeline of                                        
present past and future as opposed to                                           
our usage of past present and future is                                         
this relevant                                                                   
I let me let me give you a an example                                           
just the other day I was talking to my                                          
Israeli friend Boaz                                                             
and we went through some things that had                                        
three things you know do a B and C and                                          
had our conversation and then at the end                                        
of the conversation you know you come up                                        
and you summarize okay here's what we                                           
decided and he said let me make sure I                                          
understand what you said and so he said                                         
we are going to do C B and a and I said                                         
to him no American would have ever said                                         
that every American would have gone back                                        
to number one and said one two three you                                        
said three two one                                                              
I think it's just the way the Hebrew                                            
thinks and he and I talked about it a                                           
little bit you know they read this                                              
direction so I think past present future                                        
present past future there are some of                                           
these things that are just we we we we                                          
do them in a different way we say salt                                          
and pepper and never pepper and salt and                                        
it's just the way of doing it and maybe                                         
you would go to some other part of the                                          
world and they would talk about the                                             
pepper and the salt and that would be                                           
odd to us so I think now it's worthy of                                         
more study that's just my my theory and                                         
you question the assumptions remember                                           
but in order to learn you got to have a                                         
theory you put it there you test it out                                         
so I would look at those and say okay is                                        
there any theological truth or any                                              
difference if I looked at it this way                                           
instead of that way am I going to see                                           



anything different my hunch is all                                              
you're going to see is a cultural                                               
difference there but again I could be                                           
wrong on that it's a it's worthy of some                                        
additional study let's see Roy says what                                        
are your thoughts on the book the                                               
Calvary Road by Roy Hessian is that how                                         
you say it                                                                      
my thoughts are I haven't read it but                                           
let's see here if I can see I am just                                           
googling here and come up with I don't                                          
by the way I don't like to say googling                                         
because I don't Google but it's it's                                            
hard to say I'm ducking or                                                      
duck-duck going but that's what I was                                           
doing so the Calvary Road this was the                                          
just the first one I came upon by Roy                                           
Hess seem very simple outline a very                                            
simply outlines personal revival                                                
sanctification through being filled with                                        
the holy spirit let's stop right there                                          
for just a moment                                                               
already I have suspicions the the                                               
theological departments of                                                      
sanctification and being filled with the                                        
Holy Spirit are fraught with all sorts                                          
of eisegesis and not rightly dividing                                           
the word of truth those are areas that                                          
if if you're gonna find error within the                                        
Christian world look to the area of                                             
sanctification look to the area of the                                          
filling of the Holy Spirit I might add                                          
look to the area of Christian worship                                           
look to the area of Christian missions                                          
especially in practical theology                                                
there's where you'll find a cesspool of                                         
error so that tells me here and as a                                            
matter of fact I look on this website                                           
how to hear and follow the Lord's voice                                         
sanctification holiness and revival that                                        
is that's all a big red flag for me so                                          
even though I you know I mean the                                               
Calvary Road that sounds good although a                                        
bit marketed because there wasn't really                                        
a Calvary Road and you know going                                               
further in the red flags                                                        
very simply outlines personal revival                                           
okay I hope he starts by telling me what                                        
it is here he did I guess he says                                               
sanctification personal revival                                                 
parenthesis sanctification I wouldn't                                           
have have said personal revival is                                              
sanctification I might have said                                                
personal                                                                        
revival is getting yo legs yourself out                                         
of that bed and doing something for the                                         
Lord with excitement                                                            
that's not sanctification so there seems                                        
to be a lot of personal stuff in here                                           
again how to hear and follow the Lord's                                         
voice I would say read the Bible I am                                           
going to guess this is not written by                                           



Roy hey spaz and Hessian this is                                                
Christian issues duct biz I wanted to                                           
see if I can figure out who this is you                                         
know this looks like I'm gonna do a                                             
little guessing here I might prove                                              
myself to be wrong but the layout of it                                         
looks like a Church of Christ site it                                           
might not be because there's lots of bad                                        
websites in the world but these websites                                        
that have lots of different colors                                              
different fonts different sizes                                                 
different links and 17 pages of menus                                           
they tend that for whatever reason a lot                                        
of times the Church of Christ seemed to                                         
go there I was trying to find out who it                                        
is that's another let's just check                                              
baptism here real quick and we'll see                                           
pretty quickly if it's Church of Christ                                         
so jesus said although jesus was                                                
perfectly sinless he was baptized to                                            
fulfill all righteousness we also need                                          
to be baptized if we follow in his                                              
footsteps and our obedient sounded more                                         
like Church of Christ baptism doesn't                                           
save us nor bring us forgiveness of sins                                        
we're okay maybe it's not Church of                                             
Christ with that maybe it's a                                                   
fundamental Baptist site baptism is                                             
often considered to be simply a public                                          
confession of faith but this falls short                                        
of its description okay whatever it is                                          
they're not rightly dividing I can                                              
they don't know the role of and the and                                         
the place at baptism so let's go back                                           
here this is not Roy Hess in writing                                            
it's some stranger in Roy Hess in may                                           
totally disagree with him so he should                                          
do a better job at DuckDuckGo search                                            
results if that's the case because this                                         
is what comes out on top but he goes on                                         
to say revival itself is being                                                  
absolutely filled with the Holy Spirit                                          
and that is victorious living however                                           
unless sin is effectively dealt with                                            
Christian life will be defeated rather                                          
than victorious some experts from the                                           
book here let's just read this little                                           
expert see if we can determine anything                                         
about the book in April 1947 several                                            
missionaries came at my invitation to an                                        
Easter conference which I was organizing                                        
I invited them to come as speakers                                              
because I had heard that they had been                                          
experiencing revival in their field for                                         
a number of years and I was interested                                          
in revival could attend charismatic here                                        
let's see what they had to say was very                                         
different from much of what I had                                               
associated with revival it was very                                             
simple and very quiet                                                           
I was stumbled into the simplicity of                                           
the message or rather the simplicity                                            



what I had to do to be revived and be                                           
filled with a spirit i learned and saw                                          
that revival is first personal and                                              
immediate it is the constant experience                                         
of the simplest christian who walks in                                          
the light but I saw that walking in the                                         
it walking                                                                      
I suppose oom that supposed to be in the                                        
light means an altogether new sense                                             
sensitiveness mmm I don't know if that's                                        
a word to sin and calling things by                                             
their proper name of sins such as pride                                         
hardness doubt fear self-pity okay                                              
that's enough to tell me my thoughts on                                         
the Booker I don't like it too much                                             
mysticism too much legalism mysticism in                                        
the sense of revival the you know                                               
instant victorious living I really am                                           
or one not a not a real fan of revival                                          
because it's kind of this rollercoaster                                         
kind of thing I'm more of a fan of study                                        
to show thyself approved just open the                                          
book study it line by line verse by                                             
verse sometimes it is going to excite                                           
you so much that you can't sleep at                                             
night                                                                           
other times you're going to have to slap                                        
your face just a little bit and wake                                            
yourself up and and say I've got to do                                          
it I've got to do it but that more                                              
even-keeled kind of thing that avoids                                           
the mysticism and avoids the the the                                            
obligation upon me which can become judy                                        
isin greg here says sin was dealt with                                          
at the cross I want to trust him ah in                                          
fact I just glanced over here oh sorry                                          
I thought I had me showing all that time                                        
I pushed the wrong button Here I am but                                         
I just noticed here back to the book                                            
there we go the Calvary Road is a small                                         
book dealing with a vital issue of                                              
sanctification through the lordship of                                          
Jesus okay that gets into again legalism                                        
and some other things so if I'm totally                                         
wrong if somebody knows the book better                                         
than that                                                                       
better than I have worked on here then                                          
let me know there I appreciate that                                             
Anthony why is the gospel Paul preached                                         
in acts 26 19 through 21 different than                                         
Peters let's go to Acts chapter 26 and                                          
verse 19 and it says whereupon o King                                           
Agrippa I was not disobedient to the                                            
heavenly version of vision but showed                                           
first unto them at Damascus and at                                              
Jerusalem and throughout all the coasts                                         
of Judea and then to the Gentiles that                                          
they should repent and turn to God and                                          
do the works meet for repentance for                                            
these causes the Jews caused caught me                                          
in the temple and went about to kill me                                         
now this section right here                                                     



now I am not sure if the question was                                           
Miss worded or if I'm seeing it a little                                        
different than you so the question is I                                         
have it here anyway is why is the gospel                                        
Paul preached in acts 26 different than                                         
Peters I would say it is not different                                          
than Peters here now let me explain that                                        
because I believe Paul's gospel that you                                        
and I teach is different than Peters but                                        
this one aligns perfectly with Peter                                            
again look at this as it says let's see                                         
that they should repent and turn to God                                         
and do works meet for repentance okay                                           
that's the gospel that is sharing repent                                        
turn to God do weak smirk yeah do works                                         
meet for repentance the three things                                            
notice again when you look at that                                              
there's nothing in there about believe                                          
in the Lord Jesus and you shall be saved                                        
this aligns really with Peters message                                          
that we must repent and show works for                                          
our repentance and then times of                                                
refreshing will come so in acts 26 what                                         
Paul is saying to King Agrippa aligns                                           
perfectly with the things that Peter was                                        
teaching now why is Paul preaching a                                            
Peter kind of gospel here that is to say                                        
why isn't Paul preaching the gospel of                                          
grace which he preached to the                                                  
Philippian jailer why instead is he                                             
preaching the kingdom gospel which did                                          
have to do with repenting turning to God                                        
doing works meet for repentance I think                                         
actually here he is telling what he did                                         
notice again whereupon Oh King Agrippa I                                        
was not disobedient to the heavenly                                             
vision when is this it's he's talking                                           
about his road to Damascus                                                      
so way back then when i was saul of                                             
tarsus                                                                          
here's what i did and i went and i                                              
preached the the apostolic gospel and                                           
for for these causes the jews caught me                                         
in the temple and went about to kill me                                         
this is what I was what I was doing it's                                        
the same reason that Peter got put in                                           
prison and I think that aligns perfectly                                        
with the book of Acts where you see I                                           
think in the first missionary journey                                           
and into the second missionary journey                                          
that Paul actually has not received the                                         
mystery and here in verse 19 when he                                            
talks about the heavenly vision he's not                                        
talking about the mystery of the of the                                         
dispensation of grace that was given                                            
unto him he's talking about the                                                 
experience on the road to Damascus so                                           
seeing that heavenly vision he at that                                          
point when you go back and look at that                                         
closely and the three times that he has                                         
shared it and you look at his ministry                                          
closely say in the first missionary                                             



journey into the second missionary                                              
journey you don't see this mystery                                              
revealed and the mystery bretton the                                            
mystery gospel that is by grace through                                         
faith not of yourselves or as he says in                                        
acts 13 38 and 39 that all men can be                                           
saved of all of their sins from which                                           
you could not be saved from the law of                                          
Moses he gives this separate from the                                           
law of Moses belief works are not                                               
allowed kind of gospel here he's not                                            
talking about that here he's talking                                            
about what happened on the road to                                              
Damascus he received this heavenly                                              
vision that he was supposed to take and                                         
take it throughout all the coasts of                                            
Judea and to the Gentiles now we get I                                          
think confused on this this is not a                                            
message the message of the kingdom is                                           
not a message that was prohibited to the                                        
Gentiles in fact Jesus even said this                                           
gospel of the kingdom will go forth into                                        
all the earth so it is a message that                                           
the king did in tiles are going to                                              
receive Cornelius as an example and he                                          
Paul was going on the first missionary                                          
journey and he was sharing it I should                                          
say Saul was going on that first                                                
missionary journey                                                              
sharing it so I think again in the                                              
scriptures when you come to that                                                
division between Saul and Paul that's                                           
where the Pauline gospel comes I think                                          
that here he is telling you about when I                                        
was Saul Oh King Agrippa let me tell you                                        
what happened back then so we would                                             
expect it to align with Peters gospel                                           
and indeed it does align with Peters                                            
gospel I appreciate that very much well                                         
I think we are out of time today and I                                          
might also say we finished the questions                                        
how about that tonight at 6 p.m. at                                             
Mountain time we will have the Gospel of                                        
John I'm in the fourth chapter about the                                        
21st verse Jesus some interesting stuff                                         
Jesus is talking to the woman at the                                            
well he says to them a verse we looked                                          
at last week we'll pick up there this                                           
week he says that the time is coming                                            
when you won't be worshipping either at                                         
this mountain or in Jerusalem                                                   
I think that's talking about 70 AD and                                          
then he says the hour is coming and now                                         
is in which you will worship in spirit                                          
and in truth what in the world is that                                          
not gonna worship there at Gerizim or at                                        
Jerusalem the hour is right now and is                                          
coming well why would you say it's                                              
coming if it is right now is now and is                                         
coming that your worship the father in                                          
spirit and in truth                                                             
we're gonna dig into that tonight 6 p.m.                                        



mountain time look forward to seeing you                                        
there for that tomorrow we'll be back                                           
for ask the theologian at 10 a.m. and we                                        
will have our Bible study doctrinal                                             
study really we're doing right now                                              
giving an analysis of the Baptist faith                                         
and message and tomorrow night will be                                          
interesting we're going to talk about                                           
the doctrine of salvation the doctrine                                          
of grace as it's in the Baptist faith                                           
and message that we'll see if Calvinism                                         
is allowed within the Southern Baptist                                          
Convention so that's                                                            
and p.m. mountain tonight is 6 p.m.                                             
mountain we just want to keep you                                               
confused all the way through that is our                                        
goal in life and don't forget you can                                           
get that book right there a critical                                            
lexicon and concordance to the English                                          
and Greek New Testament 38 dollars and                                          
49 cents it's regular $54.99 you just as                                        
well save 30% on it what a bargain go                                           
order today and while you're there you                                          
just well get drew Elrod's good little                                          
book that is coming out and why you know                                        
go ahead and get patrick henry while                                            
you're there as well just just load up                                          
get all that free shipping stuff in                                             
there thanks for buying a book every now                                        
and then from dispensation of publishing                                        
and for supporting us at Randy web                                              
ministries dot o-r-g always glad to be                                          
here glad to have Mark and Mary here in                                         
Taos New Mexico celebrating their second                                        
wedding anniversary nice young couple                                           
who he is learning the things of the                                            
Lord and she's learned in the things of                                         
the medical world and to students                                               
delighted that they are here today a                                            
fine young couple and until next time                                           
that would be tonight 6 p.m. we look                                            
forward to seeing you and having the                                            
delight of your presence with us today                                          
always a blessing to have you and Randy                                         
at Randy white ministries dot orgy                                              
music because your day god bless you all                                        
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                


